

COUNCIL AGENDA Regular Meeting Thursday, January 7, 2021

7:00 P.M.

## WELCOME TO YOUR CITY COUNCIL MEETING

Regular meetings are held on the first and third Thursday of each month at 7 pm and are televised on Cable Television Channel 2 on Monday 7 pm, Tuesday 10 am & 7 pm, Friday 5 pm, Saturday 1 pm and Sunday 7 pm.

Any person wishing to address the City Council, simply proceed to the microphone in front of the dais after the agenda item has been introduced and wait to be recognized by the Mayor. When called upon, please begin by stating your name and address. A time designated "Audience Participation" is listed on the agenda for any matter that does not appear on this agenda. The Mayor will call for audience participation. Please be aware that the city council and staff may not have had advance notice of your topic and that the city council may not be able to provide a decision at the meeting. If you require any special assistance, please notify the City Clerk prior to the meeting.

- In order to adhere to social distancing and limiting large gatherings of people to mitigate the spread of COVID-19, the Lansing City Meeting will not be open to the public. In accordance with Kansas Open Meetings Act (KOMA), the meeting can be viewed live via YouTube at <a href="www.lansingks.org/live">www.lansingks.org/live</a> and will be available for viewing on Spectrum Cable Channel 2 the following day.
- Want to comment during Audience Participation?
  - Submit your comment to <u>Cityclerk@lansingks.org</u> no later than 6:00 p.m. on January 6th.
- Questions on agenda items will be read during discussion on that topic.
  - Submit your question to Cityclerk@lansingks.org no later than 6:00 pm on January 6th.

Call To Order
Pledge of Allegiance
Roll Call

### **OLD BUSINESS:**

Approval of Minutes

### **NEW BUSINESS:**

Audience Participation

### Presentations:

2. Officer Recognition - Life Saving Award

## Council Consideration of Agenda Items:

- 3. Ordinance No. 1052 Codification of Ordinances
- 4. Request to Purchase Police Department Vehicles
- 5. Fire District No. 1 Joint Board Appointments

#### Reports:

Department Heads: City Attorney; City Engineer; City Administrator; Councilmembers

Proclamations
Other Items of Interest
Adjournment

TO:

Tim Vandall, City Administrator

THRU:

Sarah Bodensteiner, City Clerk

FROM:

Shantel Scrogin, Assistant City Clerk

DATE:

December 29, 2020

SUBJECT:

Approval of Minutes

The Regular Meeting Minutes for December 17, 2020 are enclosed for your review.

Action: Staff recommends a motion to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for December 17, 2020 as presented.

## CITY OF LANSING

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
December 17, 2020

#### Call To Order:

The regular meeting of the Lansing City Council was called to order by Mayor Mike Smith at 7:00 p.m.

#### Roll Call:

Mayor Mike Smith called the roll and indicated which Councilmembers were in attendance.

#### Councilmembers Present:

Ward 1: Gene Kirby

Ward 2: Don Studnicka and Marcus Majure

Ward 3: Jesse Garvey and Kerry Brungardt

Ward 4: Tony McNeill and Gregg Buehler

Councilmembers Absent: Dave Trinkle

Councilmembers were present via Zoom video conference

### **OLD BUSINESS:**

**Approval of Minutes:** Councilmember Studnicka moved to approve the regular meeting minutes of December 3, 2020, as presented. Councilmember Garvey seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved.

**Audience Participation:** Mayor Smith called for audience participation and there was none. **Presentations** 

### **COUNCIL CONSIDERATION OF AGENDA ITEMS:**

**Resolution No. B-10-2020 Kansas PRIDE Program Support:** Councilmember McNeill moved to approve and adopt Resolution No. B-10-2020. Councilmember Studnicka seconded the motion.

- Councilmember Garvey stated I got a guestion.
  - Mayor Smith responded go ahead.
    - Councilmember Garvey asked they use to do the PRIDE yard award. Do they not do that anymore.
      - Mayor Smith asked Sarah.
        - City Administrator Tim Vandall responded I think Sarah is going to answer that question.
          - City Clerk Sarah Bodensteiner replied so they do. The group that does that, they are aging a little bit, so they are not as active, but they have been doing the yard program. I think they started it back up a year or two ago. They may have taken a break this year just with everything going on with COVID.
            - Councilmember Garvey responded right.
              - City Clerk Sarah Bodensteiner stated they do take care of that. It's also done through the K-State Research and Extension office as well.
                - Councilmember Garvey replied ok. That answers my question. Thank you.
              - Mayor Smith thanks Sarah. Anything else?

The motion was unanimously approved.

**Structure Removal Cost Share Application – 600 Beth Street:** Mayor Smith asked Becky on this right here I see a motion to approve the structure. Is this two different bids, or two different things or have I read it wrong?

- City Administrator Tim Vandall replied so there's multiple bids and I think the person got a bid pretty recently. I'll let Becky elaborate on it more.
  - Building Inspector Becky Savidge stated so we had the low bid of \$7,000 from TMK and we had Britz's Excavating bid and yesterday the applicant brought me one from Frederick. The applicant said he would prefer to use them because he is going to use them for the basement. It is \$460 more. I told him I didn't know how you all would feel about it, but we submitted it and it's up to you all for your decision, guidance, on which way to go.
    - Mayor Smith asked the \$400 goes above what is normal, is that correct.
      - Building Inspector Becky Savidge replied well no. It's \$460 more than our lowest bid.
- Councilmember Buehler asked so do we pay the contractor, or do we cut a check to the person and they pay the contractor.
  - Building Inspector Becky Savidge responded we pay the contractor. Once I get a receipt from the contractor that the individual has paid their portion then we cut a check to finalize that once everything is done, to the contractor himself.
    - Councilmember Buehler stated ok thank you.
- Mayor Smith replied Gene.
  - Councilmember Kirby asked we have a low bid of \$7,000 and now we are being asked to go with the higher bid.
    - Councilmember McNeill replied that is what it sounds like. That's an easy question. Easy answer is we follow our own guidance and go with the low bid.
      - Councilmember Buehler asked or we can tell the guy we'll pay our half of the low bid and he can use whoever he wants to but he's paying the difference.
        - Building Inspector Becky Savidge responded right and that was an option I told him could happen. You know if you guys decided that. I didn't even know if I was going to be able to get that bid in front of you or not when I spoke with him.
          - Councilmember McNeil stated I mean I wouldn't have any issue with them choosing whoever as long as the low bid is what we are paying.
            - Councilmember Buehler replied right I agree.
              - Mayor Smith asked Gene
                - Councilmember stated Kirby yeah, I agree. I don't want to start getting the 'you only gave me so much but then you gave this guy more than the low bid'.
              - Councilmember Garvey replied right.
            - Councilmember Kirby stated I don't want to get into that. I don't care who he pays.
          - Councilmember Majure asked can we do that. Legally can we do that. Can we just go with the low bid and he contracts out to somebody else for higher, but we only pay half of the low bid. Can we legally do that.
        - City Administrator Tim Vandall replied the property owner would be the one paying the difference.
      - City Attorney Greg Robinson responded from the legal process, yes because you have a bid. You have a low bid, you're accepting a low bid and as long as you aren't paying any more than that. What the folks do on the other end of that really is out of the hands. You're doing what you're suppose to do under your policy.
    - Mayor Smith stated alright Greg. I didn't see you. Anyone else on this one.
  - Councilmember McNeill stated I would caution though. I would ask for another bid from Frederick that doesn't show the \$400 on us. You know what I mean.

- Councilmember Garvey replied we're not going to approve Fredericks. Aren't we going to approve the TMK one. The \$7,000 one.
  - Councilmember McNeill responded well if we do, they would win the bid. Not Frederick.
    - City Administrator Tim Vandall stated it's the property owner who's facilitating all this but if you guys want, we could word it in a way where we make a motion to approve a contractor whoever it is not to exceed \$3500. You guys would make a motion like that if that is helpful.
      - Mayor Smith replied that is the way to go.
        - Councilmember McNeill responded yeah; I would do that. That is cleaner on our part.
          - Mayor Smith asked is that ok with everybody. Can I get that motion.

Councilmember Buehler moved to approve the structure removal cost share application for the principle and accessory structures at 600 Beth Street to include the applicant choosing a contractor, but the City portion not to exceed \$3,500. Councilmember Kirby seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved.

Parks Master Plan Discussion: Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum stated in the Agenda item we included the Phase One excerpt. I hope everyone had a chance to revisit that just to get the high points. The main two things that were going to happen were moving baseball and softball to Bernard. When we vacate City Park to be able to put a splash pad in there. Those were the major things, Back in February, we finished up and approved the Master Plan. I feel like we had some pretty good momentum at the time and then we hit a wall with COVID. So. I just wanted to make sure we kept this in front of you and see what you want to do next. There are a lot of different ways we can potentially go if we want to start to work on the design for Phase 1 if everyone is comfortable with that. A lot of time since we did a RFP to select Landworks to do the Master Plan, we may have to consider moving forward with them to do the next phase of the design. That is one possibility. Another possibility and I just want to make sure everybody knows, Shannon Gordon who has been our project manager basically since we started the Master Plan out there, is no longer with that firm. He is with another firm now. So, our project manager is no longer with that firm. I guess that is another possibility is we can see what we can do with that other firm if that is something the Council is interested in. Or we can put out a fresh, new RFP and see what we can get. Anyway, I'm open to discussion with that or answer any questions anybody has. Just see if everyone is comfortable with us moving forward with that at this point in time or not.

- Mayor Smith asked Jesse.
  - Councilmember Garvey stated well I don't want to sound all negative, but I don't like the idea of investing a million dollars into a splash park at City Park. I think that park is off the beaten path too much. Almost in an industrial area. Right there by Aramark and all that other stuff and I don't think that a lot of people know about that park quite frankly. What about this, what would be the chances of us developing that piece of property into an industrial park and try to sell off that property. And use that money to invest into Ken Bernard Park.
    - Mayor Smith asked Councilmembers.
      - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum responded I don't know if that is a question for me or not.
        - Councilmember Garvey replied I don't know, it's just an idea I thought about when I was reading this.
          - City Administrator Tim Vandall replied to kind of get back to your first point, when we were going through the planning process it was important to staff and I think a couple of governing body members, people from the community that didn't want to put all of our eggs in that one basket. I think it was important to some people to have something on the east side of town also. That is the background of why that splash pad is there in that

location. Obviously, what we do is what the Council wants but that is the background behind that.

- Councilmember Garvey stated that location I think is kind of odd because there is only two ways in. It's American Ave and the road next to Chuck Peters place right back there. Those are the only two roads that go back in the area aren't thev.
  - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum responded that is correct. I would also say to add onto what Tim said I think that was part of the appeal of it as for instance, you know we looked at trying to revitalize all those parks we considered neighborhood parks for example City Park, Willow Park, Those that are in the neighborhoods like that. Willow Park with the development of housing and stuff around it, we didn't think when we went through the Master Plan, we didn't think that was as good of a fit because we didn't know how the neighbors would react to it. Where with where City Park is now, you're not in anybody's backyard or anything like that. There's ample parking already there for it.
    - Councilmember Garvey replied I'd like to have a park in my backyard. Can you do that. No just kidding.
  - City Administrator Tim Vandall stated I think the discussion Jason is talking about, a lot of it revolved around with a splash pad you might have people playing at 8:30pm on a summer evening and somebody in the backyard of one of those houses is trying to sleep at 8:30 or 9:00pm. They could get frustrated or we'd probably have to light it up. Maybe someone wouldn't want a parking lot light in their backvard. So those were some of the things that were considered.
- Councilmember Garvey stated those are valid points definitely. That answers my question.
- Mayor Smith asked Don, did you have something.
  - Councilmember Studnicka responded no I was just going to say probably my thought would be to move forward on this project and go out, since our project manager has changed and some other stuff, maybe go out for a new set of RFP's and see what we pull up.
    - Mayor Smith replied yeah that sounds reasonable. Anybody else on that. Tony
- Councilmember McNeill asked so what we're moving forward with is what. The design phase of Phase 1?
  - o Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum responded unless you decide tonight that you just want to go on and build it, yeah that's what we're talking about.

- Councilmember McNeill asked my question was where are we going to get the funding for phase 1.
  - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum replied so I talked to Beth about this today and with the money we had out of a special tax fund that is earmarked for parks, I believe she told me what money we have remaining this year and what money we would have next year is about \$130,000 if I am correct. And then, in Special Parks and Rec we have some reserve that we could spend some of without depleting the entire reserve of Special Parks and Rec fund. We talked about \$100,000 there as well. So that would start us with about \$230,000.
    - City Administrator Tim Vandall responded the other thing to keep in mind too with that Special Sales Tax fund if you guvs recall, we started that about a year before DeSoto Rd even began. So, we had guite a bit built up before construction even commenced so there is funds available in that fund. I mean this would be a six, seven, eight-month process so more funds would be built up.
      - Councilmember McNeill replied I understand so long term in order to build it we have to come up with close to \$5 million right. Is the intent to bond it and then use the payments from that fund to pay the bonds?
        - City Administrator Tim Vandall responded ves: the intent would be to bond it.
          - Councilmember McNeill asked ok so bond the \$5 million.
            - City Administrator Tim Vandall replied yes.
          - Councilmember McNeill stated ok, I guess my only add to this would be have we considered taking a piece of phase 2 and moving it to phase 1. I was thinking maybe a splash pad out at Kenneth Bernard to be added to phase 1 so you had two different areas for aquatics. But I don't know if that fits in and I know it has been in pieces, but I don't know if we can move forward with adding that to phase 1 or not. At Kenneth Bernard, I think it was \$580,000.
        - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum asked you're talking about adding an additional splash pad, is that what you're saying Tony.
      - Councilmember McNeill responded well I don't think it's in phase 1 for Kenneth Bernard. I didn't see that as part of phase 1 for Kenneth Bernard.
    - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum stated it's not.
  - Councilmember McNeill replied so it would be adding that piece Jason is what I was thinking. So, then we would have two places on both sides of town that people could go to if people wanted. I don't know if we can afford that or what the limit was Tim on how much we could bond.
- City Administrator Tim Vandall stated I'll start off and then Jason can kind of jump in a little bit. I know the way Jason and I have talked about it; we would want to structure this bid package in a way we would have two, three, four different alternates. So, if we get a good bid at \$4.4 million, we'd be able to tack

- on \$500,000-600,000 worth of alternates as part of your question. Secondly, if I recall wasn't there issues with having a splash pad on septic Jason.
- o Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum replied yeah, it's a little more challenging for sure without sewer. I'm sorry I got quiet there for a second, I don't recall that we had a splash pad planned for Bernard Park at all. We talked about it in the process, but I don't think it ever ended up in the plan.
- Councilmember McNeill stated it's in Phase 2, Jason. But then the price jumps quite a bit, I think.
  - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum replied ok, I mean I think we can explore a lot of different things. Particularly if, say if we were putting in that baseball and softball complex, I know a lot of those have, I'll just call it, I guess it probably ends up being more like a fountain or something like that. Instead of say having a playground you might have a small splash pad there the people playing baseball and softball could use and it could be used outside of that when there's not games going on.
    - Councilmember McNeill responded yeah: it was in that little area that is just to the west that has the little four different stations There's a splash pad.
      - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum asked you mean like the quadrants.
        - o Councilmember McNeill replied yeah in phase 2.
          - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum responded gotcha.
            - Councilmember McNeill stated the aquatics part was \$580,000 if I am reading the phase 2 part. I like the idea of having it if the bid comes in low, we can add options. I'm just thinking it would be nice to have something like that out there. It looks to be smaller, that would be fine too.
              - City Administrator Tim Vandall responded it can be one of the main alternates. We can talk to the consultant, whoever the consultant is, we can mention that to them.
            - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum replied agreed. I think one of the things they talked about there in phase 1 quite a bit is upgrades to soccer but it really didn't make the cut when it came to the funding portion of it if you guys read through that very much. That is something else I think we ought to consider as well.
          - Councilmember Majure stated I agree. I totally agree. Let me ask you this, what age group are we talking about to enjoy the splash pads. What age group are we targeting to entertain with \$500k+ splash pad.
        - o Councilmember McNeill replied analysis said 2-12 in the book.
      - Mayor Smith stated Marcus, we'll let you have a turn, we'll have no problem with that.
    - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum responded it's basically the same as a playground but I think you know once kids hit middle school and Kerry can speak to this better than I can, it might be a little bit embarrassing if their friends were watching them out there but if they were there with their little brother or sister, they'd be likely to run through it and start playing as long as none of their friends were watching.
  - Councilmember Brungardt replied it just depends on the middle school kid. I can see 6th graders being out there. Probably not your 8th graders. They're too cool for school.

- Mayor Smith stated I can see some adults going through it but that's just me. Hey, Gene, did you have something. Sorry I didn't get to you.
- Councilmember Kirby stated yeah, I just want to remember that we don't forget this side of town. Where I think City Park and with whatever it is, I don't want to abandon the east side of the highway. That's all I have.
- Mayor Smith asked any other questions. Tim how would you like us to go?
  - o City Administrator Tim Vandall stated I know Don's suggestion was to put it back out for RFP's. Are the rest of you guys generally ok with putting out an RFP and maybe having a committee with people reviewing those.
    - Councilmember McNeill replied yeah.
      - Mayor Smith asked everybody good with that. Looks like it Tim.
        - City Administrator Tim Vandall stated my next question I'm going to ask for volunteers to help us review the RFP's.
          - Mayor Smith responded Kerry, let's get Kerry on one of those things. He's got time. Kerry you want to be on this. Got you. Got one.
            - Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum stated I think Gene's thumb is up.
              - City Administrator Tim Vandall replied Kerry, Gene.
                - Mayor Smith asked who's the third. Don't look down.
              - City Administrator Tim Vandall responded we can get somebody a little bit later.
            - Mayor Smith replied ok, at least we got two
          - City Administrator Tim Vandall stated thanks guys. We appreciate the guidance and the direction too. That is very helpful to staff when you guys let us know.
        - o Parks & Recreation Director Jason Crum stated thank you.
      - Mayor Smith stated thank you Jason.

### **REPORTS:**

**Department Heads:** Department Heads had nothing to report.

City Attorney: City Attorney Greg Robinson had nothing to report.

City Administrator: City Administrator Tim Vandall gave a presentation on the CARES funds. We have distributed ten small business grants and helped Fire District 1 with a disinfectant machine. The electronic sign will hopefully be moving along soon. We will have to remove one tree on the property to have it installed. Improvements will be made to the Council Chambers to include new chairs. They are easier to move and clean. Video improvements are coming for those who watch the meetings at home. Software upgrades and technology upgrades are being made throughout several City departments. In addition, technology upgrades have been made for staff and elected officials to work from home if needed. Autoflushers, auto sinks and hands-free door openers have been installed in most buildings. A new way to access doors at City Hall has been installed. We still have a lot of masks available to businesses who want them. We have received the first two reimbursements from Leavenworth County. We just submitted our final reimbursement request this week. We anticipate reopening city buildings the first week of January. The State has put out stages of when the vaccine could be available to certain people. We may be approaching the finish line with the pandemic.

- Councilmember Majure asked if they were still issuing funds for the small business grant.
- City Administrator Tim Vandall responded we are not. The deadlines for it have passed. City Administrator Tim Vandall mentioned the recent work on the traffic signal at Ida St. It was a combo of maintenance and an upgrade to that signal.

Governing Body: Mayor Smith wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. We've had some trying times, but staff and the Council have done a good job getting through it.

Councilmember Brungardt thanked Jason for his report and Tim for his update. The vaccine is here but it's going to take some time to get it distributed so we need to wear our masks, social distance and wash our hands. He wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.

Councilmember Studnicka thanked Tim for the update on the COVID money and said staff has done a good iob distributing those funds. He asked about Mr. Nowak's old shed and where are we at getting that torn down.

Community & Economic Development Director Matthew Schmitz stated he has been working on getting it cleared out and then he was going to submit an application for demolishing it. He said they will keep working on it.

Councilmember Studnicka asked about the Club Car Wash. Is Leavenworth providing water to it or Lan-Del?

- City Administrator Tim Vandall responded he believes it is Leavenworth.
  - Community & Economic Development Director Matthew Schmitz replied he is ninety percent certain that is Leavenworth service territory.
    - Councilmember Garvey asked where does their wastewater go?
      - Community & Economic Development Director Matthew Schmitz responded that is us. The Eisenhower Extension Project picks up Aldi, QuikTrip, and the car wash.
        - o Councilmember Garvey asked if Leavenworth provides us with numbers to bill them.
          - Community & Economic Development Director Matthew Schmitz replied he believes that is how that works.

Councilmember Kirby thanked city staff, the Council, and citizens of Lansing. It has been a crazy difficult year. We must stay on top of this, vigil, and alert. We can't slack off now.

Councilmember Majure told Tim and staff great job for disbursing those funds and told the Mayor great job. 2020 hasn't been fun with COVID but all staff, Council, police and first responders has been marvelous. Councilmember Garvey thanked Jason for the work he is doing on the park expansion. He also doesn't want to forget about the east side of town so they can get to parks.

Councilmember Buehler asked if anyone knows if there are food donations for the local community.

Councilmember Brungardt replied the middle school still has the Lions Pantry. He recommended calling the middle school for directions on how to donate.

He also asked Tim if he has heard anything more about the petition to overturn the mask ordinance.

City Administrator Tim Vandall replied it is his understanding they are still going around getting signatures. There is a discrepancy on how many signatures are needed but they are still collecting signatures.

He thanked staff and Jason. It has been a trying year and staff has done amazing things throughout the whole year. He closed his remarks by providing a fun fact, on this day, in 1903, the Wright Brothers made the first control powered air flight in Kitty Hawk, NC.

Councilmember McNeill echoed what everyone has said. The staff and governing body have done their part the best they could to take care of people and our businesses this year. He thanked Jason for the briefing and its good to know we are still trying to follow our plans even if they've been interrupted. All Councilmembers wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.

### ADJOURNMENT:

Councilmember McNeill moved to adjourn. Councilmember Buehler seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved. The meeting was adjourned at 7:42 p.m.

ATTEST:	Michael W. Smith, Mayor	_
Sarah Bodensteiner, City Clerk		

TO:

Tim Vandall, City Administrator

FROM:

Steve Wayman, Chief of Police

DATE:

December 29, 2020

SUBJECT:

Officer Recognition for Life saving Award

In the early morning of December 16, 2020, Officer Adam Munoz responded to the Medical call of an unresponsive infant. Officer Munoz arrived on scene and upon entering the residence observed an infant child lying on its back in a recliner. The child was limp, unresponsive, and turning blue. Officer Munoz began CPR on the child and into the 5 set of compressions the child gasp for air, then went limp again. 8 compressions and he then felt a faint heartbeat. The child gasp for air again and then went limp again. Officer Munoz started CPR again, on two more occasions the child would gasp for air and then go unresponsive. District One and LVCO EMS arrived on scene, began treatment, and transported the child to St. John's Hospital, the child was later transported in Children's Mercy Hospital in Kansas City.

As of December 22, is child is still in ICU.

The Lansing Police Department would like to recognize Officer Adam Munoz with a Life Saving Award for his actions on the morning of December 16, 2020. We believe his actions that morning gave the infant a fighting chance.

During the evening hours of December 28, 2020, Officers Adam Munoz and Cody Martin responded to a call of a subject believed to be recently deceased.

Upon arrival their arrival, the officers located a non-responsive subject and immediately began administering CPR and utilizing the AED. At the end of the first set of compressions, the subject gasped for air. Officer Martin then attempted a sternum rub to elicit a response. The subject remained unresponsive. During the second set of compressions the subject again gasped for air and Officer Martin attempted a second sternum rub, however the subject remained unresponsive. Subsequently the AED administered a shock to the subject and CPR was continued. The subject was ultimately transported to Saint John's Hospital and later transferred to Providence Medical Center for additional treatment and care.

The Lansing Police Department would like to recognize Officers Adam Munoz and Cody Martin with Life Saving Awards for their actions on the evening of December 28, 2020. We believe their efforts contributed to saving the life of the subject.

Action:

No Action required from the City Council

AGENDA ITEM #

2

TO:

Tim Vandall, City Administrator

FROM:

Sarah Bodensteiner, City Clerk

DATE:

December 21, 2020

SUBJECT:

Ordinance No. 1052 - Codification of Ordinances

This ordinance codifies any changes and ordinances passed since the last codification ordinance. By adopting this ordinance, the City Code will be codified with these changes. A summary of changes has been included with this agenda item.

Action: Staff recommends a motion to adopt Ordinance No. 1052.

## **2021 SUMMARY OF CODE UPDATES:**

All of the following will be incorporated into the City Code.

## Chapter 5 Business Regulations:

5-201 thru 5-219 – Revised regulations for Transient Vendor application process per Ordinance No. 1040, passed and approved 5/7/2020.

## Chapter 8 Health and Welfare:

8-601 thru 8-604 - Mask Ordinance 1050, passed and approved 11/24/2020

## Chapter 12. Public Offenses:

12-101 – Incorporated 2020 Uniform Public Offense Code per Ordinance No. 1046, passed and approved 9/3/2020.

## ❖ Chapter 15. Traffic:

15-101 thru 15-104 – Incorporated 2020 Standard Traffic Ordinances per Ordinance No. 1045, passed and approved 9/3/2020.

### **ORDINANCE NO. 1052**

AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE CODIFICATION OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS, AUTHORIZED BY ORDINANCE NO. 272 PROVIDING FOR THE REPEAL OF CERTAIN OTHER ORDINANCES NOT INCLUDED THEREIN, EXCEPTING CERTAIN ORDINANCES FROM REPEAL AND SAVING CERTAIN ACCRUED RIGHTS AND LIABILITIES.

### Be it Ordained by the Governing Body of the City of Lansing, Kansas:

**SECTION** 1. The codification of ordinances of the City of Lansing, Kansas, authorized by Ordinance No. 272 and K.S.A. 12-3014 and 12-3015, as set out in the following chapters, Chapters 1 to 17 and Appendices A and B all inclusive, and entitled the "Code of the City of Lansing, Kansas, 2021," is hereby adopted and ordained as the "Code of the City of Lansing, Kansas, 2021," and said codification shall become effective upon publication of no fewer than 3 copies of said code in book form.

**SECTION 2.** All ordinances and parts of ordinances of a general nature passed prior to the publication date of this ordinance are hereby repealed as of the date of publication of said code except as hereinafter provided.

**SECTION 3.** In construing this ordinance, the following ordinances shall not be considered or held to be ordinances of a general nature:

- (a) Ordinances pertaining to the acquisition of property or interests in property by gift, purchase, devise, bequest, appropriation or condemnation;
- (b) Ordinances opening, dedicating, widening, vacating or narrowing streets, avenues, alleys and boulevards;
- (c) Ordinances establishing and changing grades of streets, avenues, alleys and boulevards;
- (d) Ordinances naming or changing the names of streets, avenues and boulevards;
- (e) Ordinances authorizing or directing public improvements to be made;
- (f) Ordinances creating districts for public improvements of whatsoever kind or nature;
- (g) Ordinances levying general taxes;
- (h) Ordinances levying special assessments or taxes;
- (i) Ordinances granting any rights, privileges, easements or franchises therein mentioned to any person, firm or corporation;
- (j) Ordinances authorizing the issuance of bonds and other instruments of indebtedness by the city;
- (k) Ordinances authorizing contracts;
- (l) Ordinances establishing the limits of the city or pertaining to annexation or exclusion of territory;
- (m) Ordinances relating to compensation of officials, officers and employees of the city:
- (n) Ordinances of a temporary nature;

Provided that the above enumeration of exceptions shall not be held or deemed to be exclusive, it being the purpose and intention to exempt from repeal any and all ordinances not of a general nature and general ordinances specifically excepted by this section.

**SECTION 4.** The arrangement and classification of the several chapters, articles, and sections of the code adopted by Section 1 of this ordinance and the head notes and footnotes at the ends of the sections, are made for the purpose of convenience and orderly arrangement, and do not constitute a part of the ordinances, and therefore, no implication or presumption of legislative intent or construction is to be drawn therefrom.

**SECTION 5.** The repeal of ordinances as provided in Section 2 hereof, shall not affect any rights acquired, fines, penalties, forfeitures or liabilities incurred thereunder, or actions involving any of the provisions of said ordinances or parts thereof. Said ordinances above repealed are hereby continued in force and effect after the passage, approval and publication of this ordinance for the purpose of such rights, fines, penalties, forfeitures, liabilities and actions therefor.

**SECTION 6.** If for any reason any chapter, article, section, subsection, sentence, portion or part of the "Code of the City of Lansing, Kansas, 2021," or the application thereof to any person or circumstances is declared to be unconstitutional or invalid, such decision will not affect the validity of the remaining portions of this code.

**SECTION 7.** This ordinance shall take effect and be in force from and after the publication of the "Code of the City of Lansing, Kansas, 2021," as provided in K.S.A. 12-3015.

**PASSED AND APPROVED** by the Governing Body of the City of Lansing, County of Leavenworth, State of Kansas, this 7th day of January, 2021.

{SEAL}			
(02.22)	Michael W. Smith, Mayor		
Attest:			
Sarah Bodensteiner, City Clerk			
APPROVED AS TO FORM:			
Gregory Robinson, City Attorney			
Published: Leavenworth Times  Date Published:			

## CITY OF LANSING FORM OF SUMMARY FOR PUBLICATION OF ORDINANCE

Ordinance No. 1052: An Ordinance Adopting the Codification of Ordinances of the City of Lansing, Kansas, Authorized by Ordinance No. 272 Providing for the Repeal of Certain Other Ordinances Not Included Therein, Excepting Certain Ordinances from Repeal and Saving Certain Accrued Rights and Liabilities.

Pursuant to the general laws of the State, a general summary of the subject matter contained in this ordinance shall be published in the official City newspaper in substantially the following form:

### Ordinance No. 1052 Summary:

On January 7, 2021, the City of Lansing, Kansas, adopted Ordinance No. 1052, adopting the Codification of Ordinances of the City of Lansing, Kansas. A complete copy of this ordinance is available at www.lansingks.org or at City Hall, 800 First Terrace, Lansing, KS 66043. This summary certified by Gregory Robinson, City Attorney.

This Summary is hereby certified to be legally accurate and sufficient pursuant to the laws of the State of Kansas.

DATED: January 7, 2021				
Gregory Robinson, City Attorney	-			

TO:

Tim Vandall, City Administrator

FROM:

Steve Wayman, Chief of Police

DATE:

December 30, 2020

SUBJECT:

Purchase of Police Vehicles

### **VEHICLES**

The Lansing Police Department requested bids for police package patrol vehicles from 4 vendors. Listed below are the results that were received.

<u>Dealer</u>	<u>Make</u>	Cost per vehicle	<b>Total Cost</b>
Landmark Dodge	Dodge Durango Police	\$33,110.00	\$66,220.00
Davis Moore, Inc.	Dodge Durango Police	\$32,937.00	\$66,330.00
CDJ Automotive, LLC	Dodge Durango Police	\$32,900.00	\$65,800.00
Olathe Dodge	Dodge Durango Police	No Bid Received	• •

This is for the cost of the vehicles only and does not include the additional cost of upfitting the vehicles with emergency equipment.

These vehicles will replace a 2012 Dodge Charger and a 2015 Ford Explorer

Delivery time of the police vehicles from order date is approximately 120 days.

Policy Consideration: None for this Item

Financial Consideration: Budget approved for 2021 budget

Action:

The Lansing Police Department is requesting to purchase two police vehicles from CDJ Automotive, LLC (Main Street Auto). The purchase price for the two replacement vehicle is \$65,800.00. This does not include the cost of emergency equipment to be added to the vehicles.

TO:

Tim Vandall, City Administrator

FROM:

Sarah Bodensteiner, City Clerk

DATE:

December 30, 2020

SUBJECT:

Leavenworth County Fire District No. 1 Joint Board

The Inter-local cooperation agreement for the Fire District requires a Joint Board to name Fire District Board of Trustee members. The Joint Board consists of the Mayor of the City of Lansing, two members of the Lansing City Council, the Delaware Township Board Trustee, and the High Prairie Township Board Trustee. There is currently a vacancy on the LCFD#1 board, so the Joint Board will need to convene. The previous Joint Board members were Mayor Smith, and Councilmen McNeill and Brungardt.

Action: A motion to appoint Mayor-Elect McNeill and two (2) Councilmembers to the Leavenworth County Fire District No. 1 Joint Fire Board.